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INTRODUCTION

Friends of the Great Victoria Desert Parks is a volunteer group affiliated with Friends of Parks Inc and operating under a memorandum of understanding with the South Australian Department for Environment and Heritage (DEH).

Twenty members in eleven private vehicles participated in this field trip, travelling around 1400 kilometres in the desert, plus travel to and from home.  A DEH Volunteer Support Grant provided assistance with infrastructure and participants’ fuel costs.  For DEH accountability purposes, we estimate that the participants contributed 2800 hours of voluntary labour to this exercise, including travel and planning time.  

OBJECTIVES

1. To carry out rigorous vegetation surveys to produce high quality data for the Environmental Database of SA (EDBSA), strictly adhering to Biological Survey of SA methodology
.

2. To train members in mammal and reptile tracking survey techniques.

3. To conduct mammal and reptile surveys.

4. To carry out malleefowl track identification and monitoring.

5. To make photographic records of 26 existing vegetation quadrats.

6. To conduct opportunistic invertebrate and bird surveys and plant specimen collection.

7. To map and plan the rehabilitation of degraded areas around Goog’s Lakes.

8. To remove rubbish.

OUTCOMES
1. Six one-hectare vegetation quadrats in the Yumbarra and Yellabinna parks were surveyed.  A full day was allowed for each quadrat, using a team approach.  The logistics team set up the quadrat and a shady base camp, the collection and survey team recorded every plant on the site, the recording team vouchered the specimens and filled out the data sheets and the logistics team cleaned up.  One quadrat was located at an existing Department of Environment and Heritage (DEH) survey site.  The remaining five were new sites established in previously un-surveyed areas.  170 specimens were vouchered.

2. DEH consultant Rick Southgate and staff member Matt Ward provided around two full days of training to all the 20 participants.  For both general animal tracking and malleefowl-specific tracking, lectures and discussions preceded several “hands-on” sessions in the field.

3. Numerous mammal and reptile tracking surveys were conducted.

4. Numerous malleefowl tracking surveys were conducted.  Clear signs were found at several locations.

5. The 26 existing vegetation survey sites were photographed at the designated photopoints.

6. Numerous opportunistic invertebrate and bird surveys were conducted and the results recorded on standard data sheets.  A small amount of seed was collected for the Port Augusta Australian Arid Lands Botanic Garden.

7. The vehicle tracks and degraded areas around Goog’s Lakes were carefully mapped using GPS equipment and the results provided to the Ceduna DEH staff to inform planning for the impending rehabilitation of the area.

8. Small rubbish items along Goog’s Track were removed.

9. Links with relevant DEH staff were established.

COMMENT

The outcomes listed above speak for themselves.  All participants expressed great satisfaction with the tasks that were achieved and all greatly enjoyed the process.

No major difficulties were encountered.  All participants had thoroughly prepared their vehicles and communications were effective.  One potential participant with a health problem sensibly withdrew immediately before the trip began and there were no other major health problems or reportable injuries.

The Yumbarra Conservation Park and Yellabinna Regional Reserve were found to be in good condition following better-than-average winter rains.  Weed infestation was significantly higher than in the previously-visited and more remote Mamungari Conservation park and those members who travelled home via the Gawler Ranges on the fringes of the GVD noted massive Ward’s Weed (Carrichtera annua) infestation there.  On the positive side, the native wildflower displays brought on by the rains were magnificent.

Several recommendations from last year’s field trip report were successfully implemented.  They included:

· undertaking work in the Yumbarra and Yellabinna areas for the first time

· replacing the term “working bee” with “field trip”

· holding the field trip in the cooler month of August

· placing current animal and plant images on our website after each trip

Many people contributed to the success of this field trip.  Neville Hudson was the trip leader.  He, Peter Facy and Ian Jackson put a large amount of very productive time into planning and managing a two-week exercise involving 20 members.  Phil Gaukroger, who has travelled extensively in the area, was our cultural adviser, providing substantial information to participants on local history and features as we travelled.  Gordon and Rosemary Smith organised activities which made the trip an even more enjoyable social experience.

The Department for Environment and Heritage was most supportive.  Ceduna mining liaison ranger James Tomlinson answered all requests promptly, provided sound advice and accompanied us in the desert for several days.  Ranger Brett Dalzell could not be with us this time, but his background support from Ceduna was, as always, much appreciated during the planning phase.  DEH officers Matt Ward and Julia Bignall and consultant Rick Southgate came with us into the desert to provide excellent tracking training over two days.  A DEH Volunteer Support Grant of $2,500 helped to offset the substantial costs of travel to this remote area and allowed us to purchase basic field communication equipment which will be of use to the group for many years to come.  Our thanks also go to State Herbarium staff Sue Kenny and Jeff Foulkes for identifying the areas in which we should conduct the vegetation surveys.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Two sets of recommendations appear below – one set for our future field trips and a  further set for consideration by DEH.  This second set is offered in a spirit of cooperation and partnership.  It is not a list of ‘demands’.

Recommendations for Friends of the GVD Field Trips

1. That Friends of the GVD uses the skills developed on this and previous field trips by undertaking further biosurvey work.

2. That biosurvey work is undertaken in the Tallaringa / Maralinga areas.

3. That the logistics of biosurvey work be re-examined with consideration being given to splitting participants into small, independently operating groups where necessary.

Recommendations to DEH and the Mamungari Management Board

1. That the monitoring of impacts of mining exploration and tourism in the Yellabinna and Yumbarra parks is continued and that appropriate rehabilitation of the area is undertaken.

2. That the high cost to volunteers of travel to the GVD continues to be offset by DEH grants for approved projects.

Report Author:

Bill Dowling, President, Friends of the Great Victoria Desert Parks
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� Department of Housing and Urban Development  Guide to a Native Vegetation Survey, Using the Biological Survey of South Australia  South Australia, 1997.
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